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Sabbatical Report

August 26, 2015

Dear Provost Braun,

I was on sabbatical during the academic year 2014-15. During June/July 2014, I and two of my students (Amie Goblirsch, 2016, James Skoog 2017) participated in a two-week seminar for the Homer Multitext Project at the Center for Hellenic Studies in Washington DC; two other students (Jen Facendola, 2017, Ashley Nickel, 2017) participated in the seminar this summer. The HMT project offers undergraduate students the opportunity to participate in a collaborative research project publishing the text and scholia of the Venetus A manuscript, the oldest surviving manuscript of Homer’s Iliad. Somewhere between six and nine Gustavus classics students meet each week to work on this project, and I have continued to participate via Skype and in person. It has been impressive to see students develop leadership skills. This year’s project coordinators, Amie Goblirsch and James Skoog, have trained up new participants and problem-solved some difficult paleographic and technical problems. James was hired by the Center for Hellenic Studies as their summer intern, working on editing monographs for publication by Harvard University Press.

I spent nine weeks during September-December at Oxford University, taking up a position as Visiting Research Scholar at Corpus Christi College. During my stay I made use of the Archive for the Performance of Greek and Roman Drama to research and write a chapter on the later reception of Euripides’ Hecuba in literature, music and art to the present day (forthcoming in Brill’s Companion to the Reception of Euripides, eds. Lauriola and Demetriou). An article titled “Who named me? Identity and Status in Sophocles’ Oedipus Tyrannus,” is forthcoming in the American Journal of Philology 136.3 (2015) and another titled “Coincidence in Menander’s Dyskolos,” will appear in Illinois Classical Studies 40.2 (2015). I have also been working on a book project on prophecy in the plays of Sophocles, and gave lectures on this project at Wadham College, Oxford, the University of Exeter, and the CAMWS conference in Boulder. 

I co-organized a panel on assessment at the annual meeting of the Society of Classical Studies. I continue to serve on the Program Committee of the Classical Association of the Midwest and South. I have been nominated for the Board of Directors of the Society for Classical Studies, with elections to be held in the early fall. If elected, I hope to help SCS, the main organization for the field of classics, strengthen its footprint in the humanities and make it more visible to the public at large. With the upcoming appointment of a new Executive Director, the moment is right for exciting new initiatives. In June of this year, I participated in the CIEE Summer Seminar on Intercultural Learning, with the support of a grant from the Kendall Center. I am already embedding some of what I have learned into the revised version of Historical Perspectives I (see below).

I taught the Immersion Greek class during January. Five of the fourteen students in the class continued into Greek 102. I piloted a new textbook and expanded the course’s oral/aural components, including regular conversational Greek in the daily schedule and adding a spoken element to the midterm and final. Some of these innovations were the fruits of what I learned at the spoken Latin summer course organized by Matt Panciera in July. 

I have revised my beginning Latin course to incorporate more aural/oral language practice, implementing elements related to communicative language theory, and especially Krashen’s paradigm of Comprehensible Input, as it guides second language acquisition methods. I have also enhanced the cultural presentations in Latin 102 so that they more deliberately build cross-cultural competencies. 

This summer I have been revising the Historical Perspectives I course in collaboration with Mary McHugh. This course, the 3 Crowns’ equivalent of an FTS course and also bearing WRIT-I credit, has been seen by some students as being too intense. With a view to retention the 3 Crowns program as well as the students’ successful adaption to college courses, we have overhauled the course, building in graduated assignments. So, for example, the course builds from small group discussion to panel discussions in front of the class to individual presentations on students’ research projects at the end of the semester.  We have also revised the readings and offered more context for them. So, for example, I have developed a series of mini-lectures (PowerPoints with embedded spoken commentary) introducing new historical contexts.  

I have also appreciated the opportunity afforded by a sabbatical to take a longer view. When I took my last (post-tenure) sabbatical, my focus upon my return was to mentor my departmental colleagues and to strengthen the department. Coming off this sabbatical, the department is in a different phase: all of my colleagues are tenured, and we can share departmental work more evenly. I am excited to take on new roles within the college. For example, as Hanson-Peterson Chair of Liberal Studies, I am in the process of launching an initiative, in collaboration with the Kendall Center and Dean Paula O’Loughlin, to foster and showcase interdisciplinary collaboration within the college community. I hope that this collaboration will include students, alumni and others as well as faculty members. Three projects are already in the pipeline. They connect with President Bergman’s focus this year on justice as a core value of Gustavus:

· Christian Braekkan (Economics) and Brian Konkol (Chaplain’s Office) will give a talk on their research on dehumanization under capitalism. In this book project, they synthesize theological and Marxist perspectives on the dehumanizing elements of selling one’s labor power while having to consume in order to be considered “productive.”

· Amy Seham (Theatre and Dance) and Eric Dugdale (Classics) will co-host a staged reading by Gustavus students of Oedipus in Jail, a new play by Julian Armitstead and Michael Crowley, two British playwrights whose work in prisons inspires this critical look at the justice system. The playwrights will participate via live video link in a talk-back afterwards. 

· Loramy Gerstbauer (Political Science) and Eric Dugdale (Classics) will co-author an article in Polis, the journal for ancient Greek political thought, on Athena’s intervention in Aeschylus’ Eumenides as an early form of restorative justice. 

In closing, I would like to express my gratitude for the sabbatical, a time of renewal and professional development which has indeed, I believe, equipped me to become a better teacher and scholar. 

Sincerely,
Eric K. Dugdale
Hanson-Peterson Professor of Liberal Studies and Professor in Classics


